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The Alliance for Lobbying Transparency

and Ethics Regulation (ALTER-EU)

26, rue d’Edimbourg / Edinburgstraat 26

1050, Brussels

Brussels, 22-3-2011

Jerzy Buzek, Chairman of the European Parliament

Paul-Henri Spaak Building, 11B011
60, rue Wiertz / Wiertzstraat 60
B-1047, Brussels

Subject: European Parliament’s reaction to ‘cash-for-laws’ scandal; proposals for better ethics regulation and lobby transparency.

Dear Sir,

The Alliance for Lobby Transparency and Ethics Regulation in the European Union (ALTER-EU) is deeply concerned about the revelations published in the Sunday Times (20 March), exposing how three MEPs - Zoran Thaler, Ernst Strasser and Adrian Severin - were prepared to accept payments in return for tabling amendments in the European Parliament. 

Both Zoran Thaler and Ernst Strasser have now resigned, whereas Rumanian MEP Adrian Severin has been asked by his political group, the Socialists and Democrats, to step down but so far remains in the European Parliament. Mr. Severin should step down immediately.

ALTER EU fears that this scandal could be merely the tip of the iceberg. The European Parliament’s rules governing transparency, ethics, conflicts of interest and relations with (industry) lobbyists are currently far too lax and offer little protection against unscrupulous behaviour. The European Parliament does not currently have an ethics code or an ethics committee, but only some basic principles outlined in its rules of procedure. On the background of these scandals we urge you to initiate an ambitious overhaul of ethics rules for MEPs.  

We would also like to ask your attention for the in depth report from Reuters last week which revealed that numerous MEPs hold second jobs that lead to obvious conflicts of interest, all of which go unchallenged due to the lack of adequate ethics rules for MEPs. We call for an investigation into all the second jobs currently held by MEPs and the urgent development of strict rules for second jobs, including a ban on all jobs that involve lobbying or otherwise lead to conflicts of interest. 

Last, but not least, current scandals underline the need for a high-quality, mandatory lobbying transparency register. If lobbyists had to declare their activities, it would be easier to identify when the system was being abused. The new joint Commission and Parliament register which will be launched in the summer is likely to include a larger share of lobbyists, but as it remains voluntary many will continue to lobby without being registered. The weak disclosure obligations moreover will continue to give lobbyists ample opportunities to stay out of public scrutiny. We therefore encourage the Parliament to go further and introduce a mandatory lobby transparency system with far more comprehensive and reliable information, before the next elections in 2014. 

We look forward to hearing from you about the concerns and proposals made in this letter and to work with you on improving the European Parliament's transparency and ethics rules.
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